TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

DRAFT MINUTES OF JUNE 9, 2009
PLANNING COMMISSION
TOWNSHIP COMMUNITY SERVICES BUILDING, 2355 US31N

Present:  Scott, Goossen, King, Spencer, Thompson, Tomlinson, and Walworth
Absent:   None
Others:
  Briggs, Grobbel
Audience:  17, including Dennis Schneider and Deb Comber
1. Meeting was convened at 7:30 p.m.  
2.
Agenda approved as written/published with the exception of continuing Item 9 to the July 14, 2009 meeting.  
3.
Correspondence, etc.  Chair Scott introduced Bob Spencer as the newest member of the Planning Commission, replacing Lee Colvin; and announced a Public Forum on Point of Sale Ordinance, pros & cons of Septic System Inspections on June 17, 2009.
4.
Minutes of May 12, 2009, motion by Walworth, seconded by Tomlinson, with King abstaining due to absence from that meeting and Spencer not voting.   Approved as written 5-0.
5.
Concerns of the Public other than Agenda Items.  From the audience, Alan Martel handed the Commission members a list of five questions regarding the PUD.  Chair Scott stated this was an agenda item and would be discussed at that time.  No other concerns of the public.  
6. Public hearing for Torch Lake Village Special Use Permit.  Public Hearing on the special use permit is opened at 7:35 p.m. The purpose of the public hearing is to discuss the special use permit application made by Dennis Schneider and Deb Comber for a retail sweet and gift shop in the Village.  Chair Scott explained that that anyone wishing to speak should fill out a Citizen Comment Card and give them to Secretary Jessica Thompson.  Speakers will be called up in alphabetical order and should limit comments to three minutes.
       Dennis Schneider stated that he and Deb Comber request a special use permit to open a sweet shop, where fudge will be made and sold wholesale, stating that the shop would enhance the community.  
   
Rog DeVries stated he and his partner own properties to the east of the proposed fudge shop and expressed their concern with regard to parking and a side porch that is in a non-conforming situation.  Chair Scott pointed out that a revised site plan with off-site parking was received just prior to the meeting and Briggs stated with regard to the porch, Mr. Schneider was allowed to improve and repair it, but not increase its size.  

John Jenkins stated that he is in favor of any improvements that can be made in the Village if the applicants can satisfy all of the requirements for zoning and the County road right of way.

Chair Scott read into the record comments phoned in from Chris Szejback, co-owner of Sonny’s Torch Lake Market, who questioned parking arrangements on Fourth Street and the applicants’ history.  Ms. Szejback believes that parking on grass is not a good idea; in wet weather it will be a mud hole, and that other businesses are required to improve or pave their parking areas.  The other point is the applicants’ history of non-compliant buildings and buildings not maintained in a proper state of repair.   Chair Scott stated that while it was important that Chris Szejback’s voice be heard, the special use permit is to be discussed and considered based solely on its own merits.  

With no further discussion from the public, the Public Hearing is closed.  Chair Scott opened the discussion to the Commission on the special use permit.  Scott stated a letter was received from the Health Department of Northwest Michigan indicating that the Health Department is working with the owners to determine if the water supply is adequate or if a new water supply can be permitted that would be safe for public consumption and that this area is a known zone of contamination that is monitored by the EEQ.  As of June 3rd, no determination has been made by the Health Department.
  

Communication was also received from the County Building Department stating that a number of things would be required in terms of fire sprinklers and a barrier free design.  
After lengthy discussion regarding the four standards in the ordinance for approval of a special use permit:


Moved by Spencer, seconded by Walworth to approve standards for approval number 1, the special use proposed must be consistent with and promote the purpose and intent of the ordinance in the zone district in which the use is proposed.  Motion passes 7-0.  


Moved by Walworth, seconded by Thompson that the special use proposed is compatible with the zoning and use of the adjacent lands.  Motion passes 7-0.
Moved by Walworth, seconded by Thompson, that this special use proposed is determined not to adversely impact the environment.  Motion passes 7-0.

Moved by Walworth, seconded by Thompson that the proposed special use is determined not to unduly burden or exceed the ability of public services or facilities to handle the anticipated needs of the community.  Motion passes 7-0.

With the standards for approval having been met, Tomlinson moved, and Walworth seconded to approve the special use permit.  Motion passes 7-0.
7. Site Plan Review for Torch Lake Village Special Use Permit.  Chair Scott stated that a revised site plan and photographs identifying parking spaces were received today, and the applicants’ statement of ownership in the Special Use Permit Application has been signed.  The Commission discussed the items in the Checklist for Site Plan Review, including Tomlinson’s concern with applicants’ request for a waiver in item G.  A licensed professional architect or engineer needs to certify that the structure is okay; otherwise, the Township could assume liability if something happens.  After further discussion on the checklist items, Chair Scott stated that there were a significant amount of concerns raised about various aspects of the site plan as submitted.  There are far more issues that need to be resolved than can be contained in a list of conditions at this point in time.  
      Grobbel restated the list of issues to be resolved by the applicants which includes parking spaces shown to scale; gravel surface for parking shown on the site plan; a statement from the applicants that they are going to improve and maintain that portion of Fourth Street to that parking area; that the adjacent properties be shown, including the septic system to the north and proof of an easement, a legal right to use that for septic disposal.  All permits would be including but not limited to a signed permit, a well permit, a health department permit as it relates to any food preparation, certificate of occupancy; building permits; water supply to be provided to the township and listed in the application; a licensed certification that the structure is sound; any loading spaces be shown to scale on the site plan; and that the floor plan be shown on the site plan so parking can be verified; barrier free access should be added to the site plan; additional water, sewer, and utilities should be added to the site plan; lighting locations; and the stockade fence be shown and agreed to be completed as part of this process.

Grobbel will provide the complete list to Chair Scott, who will promptly send the list of conditions to the applicants so that they can complete the required items in the site plan.  It was the consensus of the Commission that when the applicants return with a site plan to scale that includes the items requested, a special meeting will be scheduled prior to the July 14 regular meeting.
8. Discussion of draft PUD/PRD Zoning Ordinance language amendment.  The Commission discussed Version 8 dated June 3, 2009, along with Bryan Graham’s June 3, 2009 memorandum of review of June 1, 2009 draft of the proposed PUD amendment.   

Virginia Mouch addressed the Commission from the audience on the definition of “private indoor and outdoor”, language in 15.03E, stating the definition of “private indoor and outdoor” is far broader than is detailed in this section.  Grobbel responded that the first sentence of 15.03 answered her question, it says “nothing shall happen except for the following…”  Chair Scott responded that she had a valid point, and Grobbel stated the Commission needed to go through the definitions.  Virginia Mouch also commented on the private indoor and outdoor events definition and inquired as to who collects noise complaints.  

Spencer asked to go on the record stating that the concept of doing a qualitative or a quantitative police power ordinance is the way to go on the issue of noise and whatever can be done to enhance the responsibility of the property owner.  Spencer also voiced his concern that by expanding and legitimizing outdoor events, it is going to raise some real difficulties.  It was the consensus of the Commission that Tomlinson report to the Township Board at their June 16, 2009 meeting that the Planning Commission is on record on to the need for a police power noise ordinance.

Alan Martel addressed the Commission from the audience, requesting that the Commission answer the five questions regarding the PUD language amendment.  Chair Scott, Vice-Chair Walworth, and Planner Grobbel responded to the questions.
Changes to Version 8 were suggested, and Grobbel will incorporate these changes and submit a clean copy to the Commission members for the July 14, 2009 public hearing scheduled at 7:35 p.m.
9. Discussion and possible action on Planning Commission Ordinance.  This item will be continued to the July 14, 2009 meeting.  
10. Concerns of the Public.  None.   
11. Other concerns of the Planning Commission.  Bob Spencer volunteered as the Planning Commission representative on the Zoning Board of Appeals, replacing Lee Colvin.  No further concerns of the Planning Commission.  

12.
With no further business, meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m. 
These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Patricia A. Stephens

Recording Secretary
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